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November 1, 2021 

 

President Glen McCallum 
Métis-Nation Saskatchewan  
 
 

Dear Mr. President: 
 
It is my pleasure to submit my election report on the Métis Nation -Saskatchewan’s 2021 
general election, for the General Assembly.  
 
The election was held on Saturday May 29, 2021 and was administered in conformance with 
the Saskatchewan Métis Elections Act 2007.  My election report covers all aspects of the 
election including the Declaration of the Election, the Nomination Process, the Voting Process 
and the Election Results.   
 
The Election Report is submitted respectfully and contains recommendations to amend the 
Saskatchewan Métis Elections Act 2007, which may facilitate the administration of the next 
election. 
 
This report is submitted in pursuant to S. 100 of Saskatchewan Métis Elections Act 2007.  
 
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
 
Gwen LaFond 
Chief Electoral Officer 
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Forward 

The May 29, 2021 election was held almost four years from the last general election.  The Métis 

Nation – Saskatchewan (MN-S) hired me as the Election Consultant in 2020 to help prepare for 

the Election.    

It was challenging to prepare for 2021 election because we were in the midst of a global 

pandemic.  We had to work from home, have virtual meetings and despite our very best efforts, 

many of the changes recommended by the last Chief Electoral Officer (CEO) to facilitate the 

conduct of the election were not implemented. 

There were, however, some legislative changes that were enacted since the last election.  In 

2019, the Métis Nation Legislative Assembly (MNLA) made changes to the voter identification 

requirements, such as requiring voters to present a valid Health Card and in Feb. 2021 requiring 

proof of Citizenship.  The citizen would be required to show their Métis Citizenship Card or a 

letter from the Registry in order to be eligible to register and vote.   

My appointment to the position of CEO occurred at the MNLA on February 20, 2021 and an 

official election date was set.  At this time last minute legislative changes to the Saskatchewan 

Métis Elections Act 2007 were also made.  It presented a challenge to have these important 

legislative changes incorporated in all of the election materials in sufficient time to be election 

ready.  In addition, we had to be prepared at a moment’s notice to modify many forms, the 

election website and election advertising if a court challenge to the legislation restricting voting 

to Métis Citizens had been successful.  

Throughout the election, I was supported by Election Consultant, Lorne Gibson, who’s expertise 

in election administration, policy development and legislation was invaluable.  My Deputy Chief 

Electoral Officer, Rhea Moat, was with me every step of the way, to help provide support to our 

Field Leadership Team, the voters and candidates, and consistency in the delivery of the 

election in every region.  I would also like to acknowledge the tremendous support provided in 

our office by Lisa Koshinsky, who managed and facilitated the election process behind the 

scenes, but was also the face of the election to people who called or dropped in to the office.  

Thank you is also extended to Elections Saskatchewan for sharing valuable resources, such as 

the computer equipment and phones, personal protective equipment (PPE) for the election, 

and especially to Geographic Information System (GIS) Technician, Paul McLeod, who helped 

with the regional maps and poll keys.    

Chief Electoral Officer 

In 2017 I was the Assistant Chief Electoral Officer.  Having worked federal, provincial and 

municipal elections, I was able to bring a wealth of experience and knowledge of electoral 

operations to the position.   
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In 2020 I was hired as the Election Consultant along with Lorne Gibson to help prepare for the 

2021 election.  We presented three different election calendars for the Provincial Métis Council 

(PMC) to review and consider.   One calendar presented how the election would look if it was 

held four years to the day of the last election, and the other two presented timelines and 

alternative dates which showed advance polls taking place over the long weekend, or the 

following week.  In the end, May 29, 2021 was chosen as Election Day, with the advance polls 

being held over the May long weekend.  

In preparation for the 2021 election, I presented the PMC with regional maps that were used 

for the 2017 election.  I reminded them that the maps had not been ratified and expressed my 

concern that boundaries were a major issue during the 2017 election and some important 

decisions would need to be made on the maps.  

In December of 2020 and again in February 2021 we encouraged the PMC to identify a 

Complaints Officer and an Adjudicator to be appointed by the MNLA. 

Some significant recommendations were made to amend the election legislation, such as the 

extension of voting hours, which were ultimately accepted at the MNLA.  We also expressed 

concern over the difficulty some voters would experience having to provide both their MN-S 

Citizenship Card and a valid Saskatchewan Health Card, along with other identification 

documents in order to be eligible to register and vote. 

I was officially appointed as the Chief Electoral Officer (CEO) at the Métis Nation Legislative 

Assembly (MNLA) February 20, 2021, which was held virtually due to the pandemic. 

 

Duties of the Chief Electoral Officer 

Once I was officially appointed as the CEO, and after legislative changes were complete and an 

election date was established, my main focus was ensuring that we ran a fair, accessible, 

transparent and credible election in accordance with the provisions of the Saskatchewan Métis 

Elections Act 2007.  Some of the duties and responsibilities of the CEO were as follows:    

• Formulating policies and procedures for running the election based on the legislation: 

• Reviewing, developing or revising forms necessary for conducting the election based on 

the legislation; 

• Securing a Chief Electoral Office, and all the material/equipment required to run the 

election;  

• Appointing twelve RROs and their Assistants, and securing Regional Returning Office 

space; 

• Preparing training material, instructions and directions to the Field Leadership Team to 

facilitate the election;  
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• Preparing guidelines and directives for the election process for the Field Leadership 

Team, candidates and candidate representatives; 

• Informing and educating the voters, candidates and stakeholders about important dates 

within the election calendar, election processes and procedures and who is eligible to 

vote and to run as a candidate; and 

• Providing updates to the PMC about election activities in the period before the election 

was officially announced. 

The Field Leadership Team 

The CEO advertised the duties and responsibilities of the RRO and ARRO to help create 

awareness of the position and to facilitate recruitment in some regions.  Several experienced 

RROs and ARROs who worked in 2017 were re-hired for the 2021 election.  However, with the 

federal government in a minority situation and speculation of an imminent federal election call, 

some of our former election officers were unable to commit to the MN-S election.  With the 

pandemic situation, others felt they were unable to work in an office setting and declined to 

work.  In the end, we assembled and trained an incredible team of 12 RROs and 12 ARROs who 

delivered a fair and accessible elections in all 12 regions of the province.  

We ensured there was an experienced election officer in each region to serve as a mentor to 

other team members. The field leadership team (FLT) were dedicated and determined to 

ensure we had a fair, successful non-partisan election. 

 
The Field Leadership team took  
two days of training in Saskatoon.   
 
 

During the training process we focused on: 

• Legislation; 

• The election calendar and key dates; 

• How to run an election in their region, including how to secure polling locations, accept 

nomination papers, and how to recruit and train election officers; 

• How to facilitate an election in a pandemic including how to set up polling locations to 

ensure compliance with Health Orders and Guidelines; 

• How to use the computer equipment and software; 

• How to handle voting requirements and voting opportunities; and 

• How to handle special circumstances and working with stakeholders 

For a complete list of Regional Returning Officers, Assistant Regional Returning Officers and the 

location of their office see Appendix. 1 
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Election Resources 

All election materials, such as manuals and forms, were prepared by the CEO and her team.  

Fortunately, there were a number of documents from the 2017 election that could be updated 

and revised for this election.   

Each RRO and their assistant were provided with their own instructional manual in a binder that 

was prepared ahead of training.  It served as a reference guide and contained the election 

calendar, samples of all the forms that would be used throughout the election and information 

on how to set up the computer equipment that would be used in their office.  

Elections Saskatchewan provided considerable resources such as hand sanitizer, disinfectant, 
social distancing signage and disposable golf pencils.  They also agreed to rent their laptops and 
Apple iPhones to run our election.   
 
Each office was equipped with a computer, printer and cell phone.  For Internet services, we 
created a hot spot by tethering the computers to the iPhones which worked well in most areas.    
 

We were able to reuse most of our election signage from the 2017 election. 
 
The Chief Electoral Office was located in Saskatoon.  We had sufficient space to sort out our 
materials and receive candidates in our office. 
 

After training, each RRO was provided with all the materials they would need to set up their 
office and get started.   
 
Declaration of Election 

The Declaration of the Election was officially  
issued on April 24, 2021 at 9:00am.  This signifies  
that the thirty-five day election period is  
underway.  The Declaration provides the voting  
opportunities and signifies that the CEO office  
and Regional Returning Offices are open to the 
public and that nomination papers can be filed.   
(See Appendix 2) 
 
 
Voting Opportunities 
 
Métis citizens had the following opportunities to register and vote: 

• Early Voting at the Regional Returning Offices May - 14—21 

• Advance and Mobile Polls, including Correctional facilities - May 22 

• Election Day - May 29 
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Using the information provided by the Registry Office, I tried to establish voting locations based 
on how the population was distributed within the region.  Consideration was given to 
reasonable drive time (with no more than a driving time of 45 minutes to a polling location) and 
proximity to local services.  It was difficult to determine where people resided in a few 
instances as the Registry captures mailing addresses rather than physical land locations, which 
is required for election purposes, since people are only eligible to vote in the region in which 
they live.  
 
Every region had its own Regional Returning Office, and as required in S. 44 of Saskatchewan 
Métis Elections Act 2007, each region had at least one Advance Poll.  Some regions had 
additional advance polls due to their size and population density, but also due to the pandemic.  
In total there were 44 Advance Polls established. Traditionally the voter turnout at advance 
polls in provincial and federal elections is strong. We did not see this trend in the MN-S 
Election.  
 
Mobile Polls are established in areas where there isn’t sufficient population to hold a full 
election day poll and provide an additional voting opportunity for the eligible voters in these 
areas.  Mobile polls are also used to provide service to infirmed, isolated or incarcerated voters.  
In total 22 mobile polls were established in the province.  
 
On Election Day, there were 45 polls established throughout Saskatchewan.  
 
To inform voters about the voting opportunities the following activities were conducted:  

• Regional Returning Offices were open to the public beginning on April 24 on hours 

posted;  

• the CEO’s office was established, and available to the public to call as of March 22; 

• an election website - www.mnselection.ca- was established; 

• the cell phone numbers of RROs were advertised and published on the election website; 

• a toll-free number for the province was set up, advertised and published on the election 

website; 

• information posters were emailed to Local presidents and anyone requesting them; 

• The Chief Electoral Officer participated in local meetings via zoom or teleconference to 

share election news with the Regional Representatives, Local Presidents and their 

members; 

• RROs/ARROs communicated in their region by hanging up posters and sharing 

information on Facebook community groups; 

• communication was sent out by the Chief Electoral Officer through the MN-S 

communications group;  

• advance contact was made with administrators of correctional facilities;  

• advertisements were placed in newspapers; 

• several radio announcements and interviews were conducted; 

• TV interviews were conducted; and 
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• Billboards, bus shelter and bench advertising were secured to encourage people to vote 

early. 

It was difficult to establish polling locations in WR3 due to the pandemic, and traditional polling 

locations were not available as an option.  For example, the Ramada Hotel and churches were 

under government health order restrictions and would not guarantee availability for use as 

voting locations.  Therefore, alternate locations such as shopping and strip malls had to be 

secured.  Some communities refused to rent space to us due to the pandemic. 

Nomination Papers 

The Declaration of Election opened a five-day period where nomination papers could be 

submitted to the CEO or to the RROs.  According to the Saskatchewan Métis Elections Act 2007, 

Nomination Papers could be received until 2:00pm on Thursday April 29th.   

The Nomination Papers were similar to documents used in the 2017 election.  The Nomination 

Papers were updated to ensure compliance with Saskatchewan Métis Elections Act 2007 and 

posted on the Chief Electoral Officer’s election website at www.mnselection.ca.   

We also posted a candidate’s guide, instructions to the candidate, and candidate representative 

forms.  

Each candidate was required to file the completed Nomination Papers which included: 

• The candidates contact information; 

• The candidate’s oath or affirmation of eligibility; 

• The signed nomination of at least five eligible Métis Voters; 

• A Canadian Police Information Centre (CPIC) criminal record check; and 

• A check or money order for $100. 

Each nomination package was checked and cross checked to ensure that it was complete and 

that the candidate and nominators were Métis citizens and eligible to vote. 

Each Candidate was provided with a receipt for their deposit and a certificate verifying the 

acceptance of the Nomination Papers was issued.  

When nominations closed, there were a total of 54 candidates who were nominated to run for 

the various positions.   

Acclamations 

There were two regions (Eastern Region 1 and Eastern Region 3) where only one candidate was 

nominated for the position of Regional Representative.  This resulted in the candidates being 

acclaimed to their position.  

 

http://www.mnselection.ca/
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Regional Maps 

Accurate and up-to-date provincial and regional maps are essential to the proper 

administration of an election.  They help determine where a person resides and ultimately 

where a person can vote.  Typically, boundaries are determined by roads, lakes/rivers and 

geographic features such as mountains.   

I started conversations early in my appointment as Election Consultant to have the maps used 

in the 2017 election ratified.  Talks were stalled repeatedly due to a change in personnel and 

the pandemic.  I provided the electronic files of the maps that were used in the 2017 election 

and several meetings were held to discuss the maps.  The Provincial Metis Council looked at the 

history of the maps and some boundaries were moved or clarified.   

Once the election was in motion there were many calls regarding who should vote where and 

historical precedence on the boundaries.  The areas where we faced the most challenges were 

in Western Region 1, Western Region 1A, Western Region 3 and Eastern Region 2A. 

When the Regional Returning Officers came to our training session, we had large-scale 

plasticized wall maps of the province showing individual regional boundaries accompanied by 

smaller individual regional maps.   

We discussed some of the historical voting rights that some communities had been given and 

communicated that with our field leadership team. 

We had a GIS Technician from Elections Saskatchewan make changes or inset changes as 

needed for us as we continued to face challenges and had to modify the maps during the 

election 

We communicated changes to the Regional Returning Officers and posted the changes on our 

election website. 

Regional map issues that were identified before the election: 

• The boundary line for Northern Region 1 and Northern Region 2 was altered to follow 

the 59˚ N Parallel 

• Humboldt was to vote in ER2 

• Cochin to vote in WR1 

• Hafford to vote in WR1A 

• Scott to vote in WR1A 

• Wilkie to vote in WR1A 

• Cando to vote in WR2A 

Regional Map issues that were not identified until the election was in motion: 

• Pilot Butte, Emerald Park and White City to vote in WR3 

• Milestone, Belgonie and Yellow Grass to vote in ER3 
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• Theodore to vote in ER2A 

• Dorintosh to vote in WR1 

Our office staff spent an inordinate amount of time receiving complaints about the maps and 

where people felt the boundaries were, where they should be and where they thought people 

should be voting.  We spent considerable time educating people on what was going to be used 

for the election and where they should vote.   Having the maps ratified at the MNLA early after 

the election would help facilitate any election or by election as we move forward.  The sooner 

we have the maps/boundaries ratified, the sooner we can educate people on where they are 

permitted to vote.  During an election we can establish voting locations sooner and create an 

awareness campaign prior to the election.  

Ballot Preparation and Control   

There are multiple ballots required for the MN-S Election.  One ballot for each executive office 

(President, Vice-President, Secretary and Treasurer) and a separate ballot in each region for the 

election of a Regional Representative.   

In an effort to help facilitate the issuing and counting of the ballots, we used five different 

colors for ballots.  Each regional ballot was the same color but had different regional specific 

details.   

Each ballot was numbered on the stub of the ballot paper.  The ballot papers had multiple 

control features on them including the election logo, information on the printer and the 

election officer’s initials.  These controls are used to ensure only the official ballots issued enter 

the ballot box and go back to the issuing Deputy Returning Officer.  

Once the ballots were printed, they were distributed to the regions.  Ballot control sheets were 

set up to ensure the RROs received the correct ballots.  They would then issue specific 

sequences of ballots to their Deputy Returning Officers.  

Voter Eligibility and Process 

The Saskatchewan Métis Elections Act 2007 establishes the criteria for voter eligibility and we 

strove to adhere to it.  Considerable time and effort was taken to educate the public, the field 

leadership team and our poll workers about voter eligibility since it had changed from the last 

election. 

The Registry provided information on citizenship and the types of Métis Citizenship Cards that 

might be seen during the election process.  Tammy Vallee provided sample Métis Citizenship 

cards for each RRO to use during our training sessions and provided a sample of the letter 

citizens would be required to show at the polls.   

Saskatchewan Métis Elections Act 2007 requires each person to be a registered Métis citizen or 

they had to have submitted an application for registration to the Registrar prior to March 30, 
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2021 and a preliminary review had to indicate the person was eligible to be registered as a 

Métis citizen under the Métis Nation – Saskatchewan Citizenship Act.   

Once the person was at a polling place, they would register to vote with the Registration Clerk.  

They would swear or affirm that they were eligible to vote and affirm the following statement 

• I am or will be 16 years of age or older, as of May 29, 2021; 

• I am a resident of Saskatchewan; 

• I am a resident of Region number ____; 

• I identify myself as a Métis, as distinct from other Aboriginal peoples; 

• I am of Historic Métis Nation Ancestry; 

• I honestly believe that I am accepted, or will be accepted by the Métis Nation and 

• I consent to having my name and personal information used for the purpose of Métis 

elections and citizenship.  

The voter then provided: 

• Approved identification that included, their name and address, which corresponded to 

the correct region for voting 

• Their Métis Citizenship Card or letter from the Registrar 

• A valid Saskatchewan Health Card 

The registration form recorded the voter’s personal information including provincial Métis 

Citizenship number or a letter was presented. 

Each person was required to complete a voter registration form which had a unique number 

that was later entered into a computer program to form a list of those persons who had voted.  

Once a person was registered to vote they moved over to the Deputy Returning Officer (DRO) 

and Poll Clerk (PC).  The DRO would check the voters ID again to ensure it complied with 

Saskatchewan Métis Elections Act 2007 and would cross reference the voter’s name to a list of 

those persons who were eligible to vote as supplied by the Registrar and CEO.  They would 

cross the name off the list and issue a ballot to the voter, while the PC would record the voter’s 

information in the Polling Record.  The voter would mark their ballots and deposit them into 

the ballot box to be counted on election night.  

Because there was a significant change in the voter eligibility rules, there was a lot of confusion 

as to who was eligible to vote.  We saw a variety of situations: 

• People who thought they were registered Métis Citizens presented an “old” or “invalid” 

Citizenship Card that was not acceptable; 

• Local Métis Cards were presented instead of the Métis Citizenship Cards issued by the 

Registrar; 
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• People who thought they were in the process of being registered and thought they had 

submitted all the requirements but did not meet the eligibility requirements; 

• People didn’t understand the letter that was issued and how it was to be used; and 

• Some people didn’t receive a letter, indicating they were eligible or their mailing 

address was wrong which we strove to correct with the Registry.  

Precautions at the Poll  

Several precautions were taken at the poll to ensure public health safety and to comply with 

health regulations in place at the time.  Barriers were purchased and erected between the 

election officers and the voters.  Social distancing signage and directional signage was used.  

Larger facilities that could accommodate social distancing were rented.  We acquired hand 

sanitizer and disinfectant for high touch surfaces and used disposable pencils.  

We also planned to hire staff in “bubbles”, so they were more comfortable working with one 

another as much as possible.  We hired a greater number of individuals to ensure the polls 

would still operate in case workers had to self-isolate or were ill at the time of time of the 

election.   

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

List of Those who have Voted 

As required in S. 50.2(c) of Saskatchewan Métis Elections Act 2007, a list of names of all those 

persons who had voted at the Regional Returning Office, advance polls and mobile polls must 

be given to all candidates for the office of an Executive Member and all candidates for the 

office of Regional Representative.  A list of names was compiled and all those who were 

candidates for Executive Member were given a provincial list of those that had voted and those 
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that were running to become a Regional Representative were given the names of voters only 

for their region.  

This was a source of contention in our election.  There were many who were concerned about 

the security of the voters list and how it is was going to be used.  Many of the candidates 

wanted a complete list of those who were registered by the Registrar and then struck from the 

voters list as having voted which is done in federal and provincial elections.  They wanted to 

know who the eligible voters were.  This is not permitted within the current Saskatchewan 

Métis Elections Act 2007 so, again, considerable time went into explaining the rules.  

 

Election Results 

All of the ballots cast during the election were counted on election night, May 29, 2021.  

Election officers counted the ballots at their respective polling stations and called the results 

into the Regional Returning Office.  The RROs, in turn, called in the results to the CEO Office to 

be preliminarily screened for accuracy and entered into a computerized results reporting 

system.  Mobile and advance polls were generally counted at the Regional Returning Office, 

with the exception of Region WR3 where some of the advance poll workers went back to their 

advance poll locations to count the ballots.  Ballots cast during the early voting in the RRO 

offices were counted in the RRO offices.   

We used count teams in many of the areas to facilitate the counting of the ballots which was 

necessary because of the large number of ballots cast in some regions.  

As the results were entered into the results reporting system, they were displayed on the CEO’s 

election website.  The results are included in Appendix 3.  The unofficial results were posted to 

the website on May 29, 2019.  The official results were posted June 2, 2021.   

All ballot boxes and supplies were accounted for.  

Recount 

One candidate for the position of Vice-President applied to the Court of Queen’s Bench for a 

recount.  On July 9, 2021, Judge Scherman provided a written statement indicating that there 

were no reasonable grounds for a recount and a highly improbable change to the election 

results.  

Complaints and Adjudication 

The Saskatchewan Métis Elections Act 2007 requires the appointment of a Complaints Officer 

and an Adjudicator.  Mr. Gordon Kirkby was named Complaints Officer and Mr. John Hill was 

named as the Adjudicator.  Their duties and responsibilities are outlined in S. 116 to 121 of 

Saskatchewan Métis Elections Act 2007. Any person who believes that an offense has been 

committed may make a complaint to the Complaints Officer.  The complaint may be filed during 
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an election and up to 90 days following the election.  Mr. Kirkby would review and investigate 

any complaint that warranted investigation.  If, after investigation, he considers a complaint to 

be justified, the complaint is referred to the Adjudicator.  Mr. Kirkby received a total of 12 

complaints by the legislated deadline, one which was referred to the adjudicator due to a 

conflict of interest.   

Election Costs 

The MN-S provided the funding for the MN-S election.  The CEO had authority to purchase, and 

enter into leases as required and permitted by the Saskatchewan Métis Elections Act 2007.  The 

MN-S accounting staff ensured timely payment of expenses for the election.  Some accounts 

were established in advance of the election so that the election could have items purchased 

and delivered to the office, while others were paid by Electronic Fund Transfer or direct 

deposit.  It should be noted, however, that some election supplies had to be purchased by the 

CEO and she was reimbursed.  This was a major issue in the 2017 election where the CEO was 

essentially responsible for funding the election and receiving reimbursement after the fact. 

Fortunately, this issue has been largely resolved. 

The short duration of the election allowed us to rent RRO offices for 2 months. This allowed the 

RROs to come to Saskatoon for training, receive their election supplies and return home to set 

up their office.   

A schedule of fees was established for the rental of polling sites; however, the fee schedule was 

difficult to adhere to in some regions as a result of the shortage of available sites, likely due to 

the pandemic situation in the province.   

Using cell phones to create Internet hot spots in the Regional Returning Offices was cost 

effective in this election. Depending on the future direction of how Métis Nation- Saskatchewan 

elections are conducted, this solution may not be viable for internet services.   For example, if 

mail or online voting are considered as options for future elections, dedicated internet and 

phone line connections may be required.   

A schedule of fees was established and election officers were paid according to the schedule.  

The election had considerable costs as a result of the pandemic. Many of the same safety and 

protection measures used in Saskatchewan’s October 2020 provincial election, such as 

protective barriers, were used at each polling location.  These types of measures for conducting 

an election during a pandemic had been recommended by Saskatchewan’s Chief Medical 

Health Officer, Dr. Shahab.  

Due to the short duration of time between the printing of ballots and other election materials 

and the day voting opens in the RRO offices, drivers were hired and cargo vans were rented to 

deliver election materials and supplies to RRO offices in pre-determined routes.  Minimal 

driving was required on behalf of the RROs and this was a highly effective solution.  
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We were able to reuse much of the election signage that that had been stored from the 2017 

election at a considerable cost saving.  We also secured office furniture for the CEO and WR2A 

offices at a greatly discounted cost from surplus furniture supplies from the the provincial 

election.  

When we established the budget for the MN-S election, the cost of recounts, Complaint Officer 

fees and Adjudicator fees are unknown.  We also did not know the cost of pandemic supplies at 

the time of establishing our election budget and, therefore, did not include these expenditure 

items in our budget.  We were given assurance by MN-S that whatever we needed to ensure 

voter and employee safety would be available.  The total cost of administering the MN-S 

election was $637,781.41.   

Storage and Destruction of Election Materials 

All election materials are required to be retained for one year following the publication of the 

final election results.  The CEO made arrangements to ensure all the ballot boxes and 

confidential materials were securely stored until it is time to securely destroy them. 

Website 

The CEO’s election website was well utilized throughout the 2021 Election.  It proved to be a 

valuable resource for Métis voters and allowed the CEO office to communicate important 

election information and provide timely updates.  It was also a convenient resource for 

candidates looking for information about the nomination process and rules that needed to be 

followed.  There were only two nomination packages mailed out this election, which is a stark 

contrast to the 2017 election.  It suggests that people are comfortable or have the means to 

access this type of information online. 

Post Election 

The CEO looks forward to working with the MN-S updating election policies and procedures and 

making recommendations to amend the Saskatchewan Métis Elections Act 2007.  I would like to 

build upon the strong election processes that were established during the 2017 and 2021 

elections and also introduce some elements of modernization to the election processes.  I 

would also like to work closely with the Registry Office to find a way to merge the Election 

Register with the Citizenship Register so there is an updated list of eligible Métis Citizens who 

are eligible to vote, along with up-to-date civic geographic addresses in the Citizenship Registry 

database.   
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Recommendations to Amend the Saskatchewan Métis Elections Act 2007 

1) Registering to Vote – S. 12 of Saskatchewan Métis Elections Act 2007 outlines the right 

to register to vote.  In S. 33.2 it requires a registration station.  Currently everyone who 

wants to vote must register through the registry office and become a Métis Citizen.  In 

order to vote, they must again register at a polling location with approved ID on a 

registration form and receive confirmation that they are a registered voter, which is 

currently the tear off portion of the registration form.  

It appears to be a duplicate and unnecessary process.  We have a very good registry 

system, with an updated list of citizens who are eligible to vote.  Having them register at 

the polls is unnecessary and should be eliminated.  

 

2) Registering to Vote – S. 12.2 (e) of Saskatchewan Métis Elections Act 2007, requires that 

in order to register to vote the voter must present their current Saskatchewan Health 

Card.  This should be eliminated from Saskatchewan Métis Elections Act 2007, as it is 

already a requirement of citizenship.  Typically, in federal, provincial and municipal 

elections it is not a necessary requirement when people go to the polls to vote.  It adds 

an additional barrier to people trying to cast their vote if they don’t have it with them, if 

its lost or stolen or they are living in an alternate environment such as a homeless 

shelter, seniors care home, or correctional facility.  

 

3) The Voter Registration Form, Schedule Form 1 should be eliminated.  With an active, up 

to date registry the voter registration form can be eliminated.  Election Officers can 

access a list of citizens who are eligible to vote, from the CEO and Registry, in paper or 

electronic transmission, therefore it is no longer useful.  

 

The CEO could keep track of those who have voted through the recording of names in a 

poll book (which is already being done), and crossing the names of those who voted at 

the polling station in an electronic data base to prevent double voting.  In 2017 and 

2021 there were no instances of double voting.  

The Voter Registration form also requires that the election officer is a commissioner for 

taking Oaths, which is not possible for the Métis Nation – Saskatchewan Election.  It 

takes up to two weeks prior to the election to get the certification.  When you employ 

up to 100 people on a temporary contract position it is a requirement that is 

unnecessary.    

 

4) Voter Registry – S. 13 requires that the CEO shall ensure the preparation of a voter’s 

registry with information from the direct registration of voters from time to time.  The 

CEO is currently not involved in the registering of Métis citizens through the Registry 

Office; therefore, these requirements should be eliminated as her duties.  
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5) Use of Cell phones at the Poll – S. 129 should allow the use of cell phones to display 

identification at the polls, but prohibit people from taking pictures inside a polling 

station.  

 

6) Right to be a Candidate S. 17 (2) outlines who is disqualified under Saskatchewan Métis 

Elections Act 2007.  Now that the Métis Nation – Saskatchewan is a high level of 

government, disqualifications may want to be reviewed to include offenses such as 

fraud, and vulnerable sector checks. If modifications are made, changes to the 

Nomination Papers in S. 23. may also be reviewed and changed.  

 

7) Prohibited Witness in S. 6 should be clarified.  Currently it could be interpreted that a 

candidate cannot be a witness to any signature in the nomination papers.  This could be 

on their own nomination papers or on any nomination paper filed with the CEO.  

 

8) General Election S. 29.  The Métis Nation – Saskatchewan as a Government may want to 

re-evaluate appointing interim executive members or regional representatives and 

provide provision for a by-election to be conducted by electronic voting.  It is costly to 

run a provincial election for an executive member, however with electronic voting it 

would allow democracy to be served, and provide a cost-effective measure of voting.    

 

9) Voters in Penal or Correctional Institutions should be re-evaluated.  In 2017 it was 

incredibly hard to get into a correctional institute to facilitate an in-person vote, and 

numerous requirements on behalf of the election staff and correctional facilities had to 

be met in order to facilitate the vote.  In 2021 we established contact early with 

correctional facilities and conveyed the requirements in order to allow people to vote.  

In 2021 there was only one vote taken in a correctional facility.  It is time consuming and 

very difficult to facilitate the vote for people in correctional facilities.  It would be my 

recommendation to allow them to vote by mail if they meet the ID requirements. 

 

10) Complaints S. 116 to 119 should be reviewed.  If someone has a valid complaint, of 

slander or an election offence such as the inducement of voters what are the 

consequences.   If there’s a conflict of interest between the complaint’s office and/or 

adjudicator, how do they proceed?  

 

11) Absentee Voting – There is no provision in Saskatchewan Métis Elections Act 2007 for 

mail-in or absentee voting.  Absentee voting is used federally and provincially.  It 

provides an opportunity for voters who are absent from the province or their region due 

to work, or school to be able to vote.  It can also be used for individuals who are in 

correctional institutions. Voters would have to provide acceptable ID, along with an 

application for a mail in ballot. Once they are issued a mail in ballot they are deemed to 

have “voted” once their ballot has been sent to them.    
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Recommended Changes to the Election Process 

1) Regional Boundaries and Maps – The regional boundaries for election purposes need to 

be established and ratified as soon after the election as possible.  As discussed in the 

election report considerable time was spent trying to figure out who votes where, and 

what the regional boundaries are.  Educating the citizens of where the boundaries are 

and early establishment of voting rights for each region is important.  

  

2) Greater lead time and setting a date for the election.  It is difficult to hire the field 

leadership team, secure Returning Offices and Polling Locations with an unknown 

election date.  If it was known six months in advance of when the next election would be 

called it would be a more efficient process.  Specific advertising could be conducted and 

intense, targeted education to the voters and potential candidates could conducted.   

 

In addition to this, as we move forward with a permanent registry and more technology 

comes on board, we will have to establish returning offices with hard wired internet and 

telephone connections.  The CEO needs to determine where we can establish the 

offices, secure the rental agreement and phone/internet connections. 

 

3) Elections on Long Weekends – This is the second time that the advance polls were held 

on the May long weekend.  It appears that this is not an ideal time to hold an election 

since it is often an opportunity for travel.  This may have had a negative impact on voter 

participation.   

 

4) The CEO feels that more resources are going to be required in many of the regions. In 

WR2, the RRO Office needs to be much bigger and two office computers are going to be 

required.  The RRO office was very busy again for in office voting and started out with 

two polling stations and ultimately increased to three.  Additional costs will have to be 

allocated to ensuring office space, computer/phones and resources are placed there.  

WR2A should have seen a higher voter turn out and the CEO was surprised by the low 

voter turn out.  Again, two computers should be given to WR2A and WR3.   

 

5) Due to the pandemic, new training methods were tried this election.  Traditionally all 

regions saw in person training of election officers.  This time a mixture of google meets 

or Teams Training was done, with WR3 holding all of their training virtually.  Having a 

standardized training session built and facilitated in advance of the election would allow 

for stream lined virtual training which would reduce the cost of the election.  Materials 

could be emailed or mailed out in advance of a virtual training session. 

 

6) The Métis Nation – Saskatchewan is an established Government, policies and 

procedures need to be established around the protocol of the MN-S staff during the writ 
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period.  It would be advantageous to establish clear guidelines of whether a staff 

member can work for a candidate or show support for candidate. It would be my 

recommendation that MN-S staff remain neutral and not nominate or show public 

support for a candidate, because the staff member will be required to work with 

whoever is elected. 

 

7) Clear guidelines need to be established by the MN-S whether locals can hold meetings 

during an election period.  Frequent inquiries came to the office on what can and can’t 

be done at the local level, including local elections.  

 

8) Campaign guidelines should be updated in the Saskatchewan Métis Elections Act 2007.  

MN-S may want to give consideration as to whether they will allow their logo to be used 

as part of campaign advertising.   Candidate advertising ceasing on election day could 

also be eliminated. 

 

9) Clear guidelines and procedures surrounding the regional offices during the writ period.  

Typically, there is a state of “housekeeping” or a way of monitoring essential activities 

and services provided by the MN-S.  Who will look after the activities as the regional 

offices during the election period and what is allowed and not allowed. 

 

10) Regional Facebook Pages, and websites established by an elected official while they are 

in office continued to have activity on them during the writ period. A level playing field 

should be established and who is maintaining social media activities needs to be 

considered.  The CEO office received calls of concern of who was allowed to campaign 

on certain platforms and whether people had equal access.  

 

11) The Chief Electoral Office and the Registry should look at modernization and linking the 

Registry to the Election Office.  The Chief Electoral Office could move forward with the 

Registry, updating the addresses after the election.  We would have updates on who are 

citizens or not and create a voters list.  
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Appendix 1 

Names of Regional Returning Officers (RRO) and Assistant Regional Returning Officers (ARRO) 

by Region 

Northern Region 1  LaRonge  Josephine Greyeyes 
Janet Caisse 

 
Norther Region 2  Buffalo Narrows          Candice Evans-Waite  
       Kimberly Woodward 
 

Northern Region 3  Beauval  Bertha Durocher 
       Stella Rediron 
 
Eastern Region 1  Denare Beach  Ruth Angell 
       Jean Champagne 
 
Eastern Region 2  Nipawin  Rose Marie LeCuyer 
       Shirley Masse 

Eastern Region 2A  Yorkton  Sandy Persick 
       Dawn Rose 
 
Eastern Region 3  Indian Head  Elaine Weimer 
       Kim Blanchard 
 
Western Region 1  Meadow Lake  Eunice Sergent 
       Donna Lowe 
 
Western Region 1A  North Battleford Judy Bishop 
       Theresa Kolberg 
 
Western Region 2  Prince Albert  Al Dyer 
       Sandra Williams 
 
Western Region 2A  Saskatoon  Lloyd Howie 
       Alicia Gramiak 
 
Western Region 3  Regina   Helen Sukovieff 

      Lisa LaRonge 
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Appendix 2 
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Results 
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Poll By Poll Results 
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Eastern Region 1 
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Eastern Region 2 
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Eastern Region 2A 
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Eastern Region 3 
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Northern Region 1 
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Northern Region 2  
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Northern Region 3 
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Western Region 1 
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Western Region 1A 
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Western Region 2  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 36 

Western Region 2A  
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Western Region 3 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 38 

Budget: 

Cost Centre                 Estimate Amount         Actual Amount 
 

1. CEO, Deputy CEO, CEO Staff & Consultants $272,500         $222,245.86     
2. RRO/ARO Fees     $135,000         $120,000.00  
3. RRO/ARO Travel, Training Mileage & Fees $ 50, 000          $  25,458.70 
4. Election Official Fees & Training Fees  $ 98, 500          $122,460.15 
5. Legal Fees     $ 30, 000          $    3,858.31 
6. Office Supplies, Materials, & Printing                   $ 37, 500           $ 15,258.54 
7. Ballots, Manuals & Posters   $ 43, 000          $ 43,315.43   
8. Advertising & Signage    $ 12, 000          $   2,255.00 
9. Ballot Boxes, Screens & Supplies  $   3, 500          $   4,561.21 
10. CEO Office Rent & Insurance   $ 35, 000          $ 15,000.00 
11. Regional Returning Offices   $ 20, 000          $ 31,700.00 
12. Polling Place Rent    $ 20, 000          $ 12,710.50 
13. Storage, Shredding, Courier, Movers & Security $ 15, 500          $   7,070.18 
14. CEO Office Furniture    $   4, 000          $       538.50 
15. Regional Returning Office Furniture  $   3, 000          $   2,094.00 
16. Computer Equipment, Internet, Landline & Cell $ 30, 000          $  9,255.03 
17. Complaints Officer    $ 25, 000          not reported 
18. Adjudicator     $ 10, 000          not reported 

                                                                                          
$844,500         $ 637,781.41 


